
 
 

NORTH FAYETTE TOWNSHIP 
ZONING HEARING BOARD 

 
THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 19, 2015 

7:30 P.M. 
 
The meeting was called to order with Mr. Chip McCarthy presiding. 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT: 
 
Chip McCarthy, Vice-Chairman 
Jim Bruni, Member 
Tim Bish, Solicitor 
 
MEMBERS ABSENT: 
 
George Bartha, Chairman 
John Scott, Alternate Member 
Cheryl Cherico, Secretary 
 
OTHERS PRESENT: 
 
Laura Ludwig, Township Community Development Director  
Lina Hershberger, Pittsburgh Reporting Services  
Sara Moore, Moore Design Associates  
Dan Sleva, Ladani Ukani Hospitality LLC  
Sam Patel, Ladani Ukani Hospitality LLC   
 
ADMINISTRATIVE: 
  
Pittsburgh Reporting Service Transcript inserted here. 
 
ADJOURNMENT: 
 

A MOTION WAS MADE BY Mr. JIM BRUNI, SECONDED BY Mr. CHIP 
MCCARTHY, AND CARRIED, TO ADJOURN THE MEETING AT 7:43 P.M. 
 
 
  Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
  Laura Ludwig, Community Development Director/Acting ZHB Secretary 



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

1

            NORTH FAYETTE TOWNSHIP

             ZONING HEARING BOARD

                   - - - - - 

IN RE:                 )
                       )                  
LADANI UKANI           )
HOSPITALITY, LLC,      )
VARIANCES          )

                   - - - - -
          

              North Fayette Township
Municipal Building
400 N. Branch Road
Oakdale, PA  15071
Thursday, November 19, 2015
7:30 p.m.

                   - - - - -

BEFORE: Chip McCarthy, Vice-Chairman
Jim Bruni, Member

                   - - - - -

           TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS

                   - - - - -
  

       Reported by:

                       Lina G. Hershberger  
                       Professional Court
                       Reporter

                   - - - - -

REPRODUCTION OF THIS TRANSCRIPT IS PROHIBITED 
WITHOUT AUTHORIZATION FROM THE CERTIFYING AGENCY

                   - - - - -
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COUNSEL PRESENT:  Timothy J. Bish, Esq., 
  ZHB Solicitor
Dillon McCandless King Coulter & 
Graham, LLP
800 Cranberry Woods Drive, 
Suite 100
Cranberry Township, PA 16066 

ALSO PRESENT:  Laura Ludwig, Community 
 Development Director 

- - - - -
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                   I N D E X 

     - - - - -

E X H I B I T S:             MARKED     RECEIVED

 

EXHIBIT NOS. 1-13               8           8 

          

(EXHIBITS RETAINED BY BOARD.)  
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             P R O C E E D I N G S

                   - - - - -

MR. McCARTHY:  Please rise and 

we'll call this meeting to order.  Let's say the 

Pledge of Allegiance.

(At this point, the Pledge of 

Allegiance was recited.)

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  Roll call.  

George Bartha?  

(No response.)

MR. McCARTHY:  Chip McCarthy, 

here.  Jim Bruni?  

MR. BRUNI:  Here.  

MR. McCARTHY:  John Scott?

(No response.)

MR. McCARTHY:  Jim Bish?  

MR. BISH:  Here.

MR. McCARTHY:  Cheryl Cherico?  

Obviously Cheryl is not here.  

Can I have a motion to approve the 

minutes from the October 29, 2015, meeting?  

MR. BRUNI:  So moved.

MR. McCARTHY:  Second.  All those 

in favor say aye.

MR. BRUNI:  Aye.



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

5

MR. McCARTHY:  Aye.  Prior to this 

meeting, the Board held an executive session to 

receive advice of the solicitor.  And at this time 

we'll ask the court reporter to swear in any 

witnesses and any members of the public wishing to 

comment during tonight's meeting.  If you're going 

to give testimony, please rise, and she'll swear 

you in.  

(At this point, all those who were 

testifying were collectively sworn.) 

MR. McCARTHY:  Did you sign in 

when you came in?  

MS. MOORE:  Yes.

MR. McCARTHY:  Under New Business, 

Ladani Ukani Hospitality, LLC, variance request.  

Ladani Ukani Hospitality, LLC, is requesting 

variances from the following requirements of 

Chapter 27 of the North Fayette Township Code of 

Ordinance, Zoning, as amended (the "Zoning 

Ordinance"), to permit the construction of a hotel 

and related appurtenances on certain property 

owned by Ladani Ukani Hospitality, LLC, located at 

7011 Steubenville Pike in the B-2 General Business 

District, currently designated as Allegheny County 

Block/Lot No. 412-M-1:  
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One, a variance from the minimum number 

of interior landscape islands required by

Section 27-207.2.B(2)(b) of the Zoning Ordinance; 

Two, a variance from the minimum number 

of parking spaces per interior landscape islands 

required by Section 27-207.2.B(2)(c) of the Zoning 

Ordinance; 

And, three, a variance from the minimum 

percentage of shade parking areas required under 

Section 27-207.2.B(2)(h) of the Zoning Ordinance.  

A.  Notice of tonight's hearing was 

advertised and the subject property posted 

pursuant to the requirements noted in the 

Pennsylvania Municipalities Planning Code.  

B.  Board exhibits.  Exhibits 1 through 

13 referenced on the exhibit list are entered into 

the record of this hearing.  The court reporter 

will insert those exhibits into the transcript as 

if the exhibit list was read into the record.

Exhibit 1:  Chapter 27 of the North 

Fayette Township Code of Ordinances, Zoning, as 

amended.

Exhibit 2:  Application to Zoning 

Hearing Board dated October 19, 2015.

Exhibit 3:  Site and Layout Plan dated 
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October 16, 2015, and most recently revised 

October 27, 2015, prepared by Moore Design 

Associates.

Exhibit 4:  Proposed Consolidation Plan 

and Tonidale Plan of Lots dated October 18, 2015, 

and most recently revised October 28, 2015, 

prepared by Mackin Engineering Company.

Exhibit 5:  Site Narrative revised as 

of October 30, 2015.

Exhibit 6: Corrective Deed dated 

October 21, 2015, between Tonidale Heritage, Inc., 

(Grantor), and Ladani Ukani Hospitality, LLC, 

(Grantee), recorded with the Allegheny County 

Department of Real Estate at Deed Book 

Volume 16170, Page 71, as Instrument No. 2015-33106.

Exhibit 7: Allegheny County Property 

Assessment Office Web pages dated October 23, 

2015, for property designated as Allegheny County 

Block/Lot No. 412-M-1 (five pages).

Exhibit 8: Public Notice and Proof of 

Publication for tonight's Public Hearing.

Exhibit 9: Letter dated October 26, 

2015, to North Fayette Township from Ladani Ukani 

Hospitality, LLC, re agent authorization.

Exhibit 10:  Letter from Township dated 
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November 5, 2015, to Ladani Ukani Hospitality, 

LLC, regarding notice of hearing.

Exhibit 11:  Letter from Township dated 

November 5, 2015, to neighboring property owners 

regarding notice of hearing (five letters).

Exhibit 12:  Photographs of Notice 

Postings.

Exhibit 13:  Site and Layout Plan dated 

October 16, 2015, and most recently revised 

November 12, 2015, prepared by Moore Design 

Associates.  

(Board Exhibit Nos. 1-13 were 

marked for identification and received into 

evidence.) 

At this time we'll have the Applicant's 

case, whoever is here to speak on behalf.  Please 

state your name for the court reporter so she can 

get that. 

MS. MOORE:  Sara Moore with Moore 

Design Associates, and we are responsible for the 

application for the Zoning Hearing Board.  So just 

to kind of, I think, give them a little where it's 

located.  There's the existing Tonidale Hotel 

(indicating) and the restaurant (indicating); 

Steubenville Pike (indicating), which is also the 
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onramp for 22.  There's (indicating) a parcel next 

to that hotel that's a grassy lot right now 

adjacent to Bayer Road.  So that's the property 

that we're talking about.  

Kind of blowing that property up, the 

location of the existing hotel is here 

(indicating).  This (indicating) is Steubenville 

Pike.  The new hotel (indicating).  The land is a 

flat, grassy area and a steep slope down to a 

creek area where the Robinson Township line abuts 

North Fayette.  

What we're asking for, because of the 

site constraints on how small the property is, we 

have kind of worked through various kinds of 

planning sessions.  And actually the owner has 

come back and purchased a piece of land that's.

L-shaped to give the property a little bit more 

width.  The property line actually goes into that 

PennDOT right-of-way, which is the onramp to 22.  

So how we configured the hotel, it's a 

4-story hotel, 93 rooms, and we made it as close 

to the top of the slope as possible.  We have an 

entry drive in Quality could share, and then an 

exit.  This (indicating) is all two-way 

circulation; some parking (indicating) to the 
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southwest, and then service area to the north.  

This (indicating) is the existing access way 

through the lot consolidation and subdivision.  

There was an access easement granted.  

So we're here tonight to talk about the 

three variances.  We needed to utilize as much of 

this kind of configured land.  We couldn't build 

on that steep slope.  And we are asking for a 

variance -- the ordinance calls for one tree every 

ten feet in the parking lot.  So we're -- there's 

seven conditions.  There's two of them here 

(indicating), one here (indicating), one here 

(indicating), one here (indicating), and there 

(indicating).  So we're asking for a variance, but 

those trees that we were supposed to plant there 

and the planting islands, we have been able to 

plant in around the building itself so it can 

provide shade for not only the building, but also 

the sidewalks around. 

MR. McCARTHY:  Can I just stop you 

for a second?  What's the exhibit listed as in 

ours?  

MR. BISH:  That's No. 13. 

MR. McCARTHY:  Just note that 

she's referring to Exhibit No. 13 because we'll 
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probably ask her some questions regarding that.  

MS. MOORE:  Those are the

three variances that we're asking for.  And then 

there's, I guess, a waiver is the correct 

terminology. 

MS. LUDWIG:  Oh, about the 

sidewalk.

MS. MOORE:  About the sidewalk.  

To talk about the sidewalk, there's really no 

sidewalks along that onramp.  That's kind of a 

PennDOT pre-existing condition.  We're asking we 

don't put a sidewalk along that.

MR. McCARTHY:  Is a sidewalk part 

of our --

MS. LUDWIG:  A sidewalk waiver is 

a modification, so that's something that goes 

before Planning Commission.  That would be land 

development.  That was reviewed by Planning 

Commission and approved by the Board of 

Supervisors.

MS. MOORE:  Never mind about the 

sidewalk.  What we did is we modified this plan to 

show what's required by the ordinance landscape- 

wise and then what we provided.  We provided all 

the landscaping and the open space, green space 
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that's required.  It's just a little bit different 

configuration. 

MR. McCARTHY:  The table you put 

up in that upper right-hand corner shows what's 

required and it shows what you're actually 

providing, which is the same as what's required?

MS. MOORE:  Yes. 

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  Just out of 

curiosity, how many rooms are going to be there?  

MS. MOORE:  Ninety-three. 

MR. McCARTHY:  How many parking 

spaces will be in the lots?

MS. MOORE:  Ninety-five. 

MR. McCARTHY:  Ninety-five.  And 

that's what's required -- 

MS. MOORE:  By Code. 

MR. McCARTHY:  By Code.  Okay.  

Jim, do you have any questions?  

MR. BRUNI:  There are two ways in 

and out?  That's going to go basically where the 

existing Tonidale, that hotel, is right now?  

You're going to share that same road?  

MS. MOORE:  That same access, yes.

MR. BRUNI:  I'm with you.  That's 

all I have. 
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MR. McCARTHY:  Mr. Bish, do you 

have any questions?  

MR. BISH:  I do not. 

MR. McCARTHY:  Thank you.  Laura, 

from the Township's perspective, do you have any 

comments?  

MS. LUDWIG:  No.  I mean, just in 

general I don't really think we have any issues.  

We have been working with their team.  We have met 

with them on and off for several months now.  It 

seems there's different ways they can work on the 

layout and the design to kind of make things work.  

So I don't think we have any issues.  

In general, I think we have seen 

similar variance requests come through in the 

past.  I feel like a broken record every time that 

I have to say this, but it is something that we do 

plan to address as part of the Zoning Ordinance 

update, potentially eliminating the need for -- 

the requirement to have those islands -- 

MR. McCARTHY:  Right. 

MS. LUDWIG:  -- in the future.  

But, yeah, we don't have any issues.  And they 

still do have to go through the land development 

approval process.  Their subdivision plan and lot 
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consolidation with that other little parcel they 

bought did get reviewed by Planning Commission on 

Tuesday.  That will be on the Board's agenda next 

week for approval.  But they do still have to go 

through land development also. 

MR. McCARTHY:  Their landscape 

plan would be part of that?  

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.  Correct.  But 

that's all I have. 

MR. McCARTHY:  All right.  Anyone 

from the public wishing to make a comment?

(No response.) 

MR. McCARTHY:  You guys have 

anything else?  

MR. BRUNI:  Nope. 

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  Can I have a 

motion to close or continue the Public Hearing?  

MR. BRUNI:  I'll make a motion to 

close the Public Hearing. 

MR. McCARTHY:  Second.  All those 

in favor?

MR. BRUNI:  Aye.

MR. McCARTHY:  Aye.  Opposed?  

(No response.) 

MR. McCARTHY:  Can I have a motion 



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

15

to table or act on the application?  

MR. BRUNI:  I would like to make a 

motion to approve the application filed by Ladani 

Ukani Hospitality, LLC, the Applicant, requesting 

variances from the minimum number of interior 

landscape islands, minimum number of parking 

spaces per interior landscape islands, and minimum 

percentage of shade per parking area requirements 

of Chapter 27 of the North Fayette Township Code 

of Ordinances, Zoning, as amended (the "Zoning 

Ordinance"), related to the construction of a 

hotel and related appurtenances on certain 

property located at 7011 Steubenville Pike in the

B-2 General Business District currently designated 

as Allegheny County Block/Lot No. 412-M-1, the 

subject property, in accordance with the 

application materials, plans, and testimony 

accepted into the hearing record by the Board and 

subject to the following conditions:

One, compliance with laws.  The 

Applicant use and development of the subject 

property shall comply with all federal, state, 

county, and township laws, statutes, ordinances, 

resolutions, and regulations, including, but not 

limited to, the Zoning Ordinance.  
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Two, permits and approvals.  The 

Applicant shall apply for and obtain any and all 

necessary federal, state, county, and township 

approvals for the construction of the proposed 

development on the subject property, including, 

but not limited to, conditional use approval, 

subdivision plan approval, and land development 

plan approval from the Township Board of 

Supervisors.  The Applicant in the use and 

development of the subject property shall comply 

with all such federal, state, county, and township 

permits and approvals.  

Three, surface parking area, interior 

landscape island variance.  The variance from the 

minimum number of interior landscape island 

requirement under Paragraph 27-207.2.B(2)(b) and 

the minimum number of parking paces per interior 

landscape islands under Paragraph 27-207.2.B(2)(c) 

of the Zoning Ordinance relieves the Applicant of 

the requirement to locate interior landscape 

islands within the proposed development surface 

parking areas.  

The Applicant shall provide and 

maintain vegetation and landscaping, such as 

trees, shrubs, perennials, et cetera, on the 
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subject property consistent with the Site and 

Layout Plan dated October 16, 2015, and most 

recently revised November 12, 2015, prepared by 

Moore Design Associates entered into the hearing 

record as Exhibit 13, except as modifications are 

necessary to comply with this decision and other 

necessary Township permits and approvals, the Site 

and Layout Plan.  

Four, surface parking area shade 

variance.  The variance from the minimum 

percentage of shade per parking area requirements 

under Paragraph 27-207.2.B(2)(h) to the Zoning 

Ordinance relieves the Applicant of the 

requirement to shade 20 percent of the proposed 

development surface parking areas.  The Applicant 

shall provide and maintain vegetation and 

landscaping, such as trees, shrubs, perennials, 

et cetera, on the subject property consistent with 

the Site and Layout Plan.  

Five, construction deadline.  The 

construction of the proposed development shall be 

commenced within one year of the date of this 

decision and completed within two years of the 

date of this decision.  

Six, variance scope.  The variances 
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granted by this decision are specific to the 

proposed development as referenced in the exhibits 

and testimony entered into the hearing record by 

the Board.  This decision shall have no 

precedential value for similar applications by the 

Applicant or any other applicant at any location 

in the Township.  No modification or change in 

terms of this decision shall be effective unless 

approved by the Board through an amended variance.  

Seven, failure to comply.  Failure to 

comply with the above-referenced terms and 

conditions of this decision shall result in the 

variances granted by this decision being rendered 

null and void. 

MR. McCARTHY:  Second.  Roll call.  

Jim Bruni? 

MR. BRUNI:  Yes.  

MR. McCARTHY:  Chip McCarthy?  

Yes.  Motion carried.  Variances are granted.  

Good luck.  

MS. MOORE:  Thank you.  

MR. McCARTHY:  Anything else?

(No response.)

MR. McCARTHY:  Hearing none, can I 

have a motion to adjourn?  
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MR. BRUNI:  So moved. 

MR. McCARTHY:  Second.  All those 

in favor?

MR. BRUNI:  Aye. 

MR. McCARTHY:  Aye.  We're 

adjourned. 

(Whereupon, the above-entitled 

matter was concluded at 7:43 p.m., this date.)

                   - - - - -
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             C E R T I F I C A T E

   I hereby certify that the

        proceedings and evidence are contained

    fully and accurately in the            

        stenographic notes taken by me on the
       

        hearing of the within cause and that

        this is a correct transcript of the

   same. 

 S/Lina G. Hershberger
 ---------------------------------

     
 ---------------------------------
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